Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, June 13, 2016
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on June 13, 2016.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Jackie Sweetser, Senator Richard Westman, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:
a. Lamoille County Sheriff’s Dept. – Sign contract for services FY 16-17:  The annual contract for services at $32,825.00 which was approved with the town budget at town meeting had been submitted for signatures.  George made the motion to sign the contract.  Approved and signed.  Jubal will be asked to stop at the town office to sign the contract prior to mailing.

b. Under #7 (Dog Officer Update) – Copley Hospital Dog Bite Report
c. Under #10 (Road Commissioner Report) – Sign Cargill Salt price quote for FY16-17
Items (b) and (c) will be addressed later in the meeting.

3. Citizen Input: None at this time.
4. Senator Richard Westman – Ambulance letter update:  Senator Westman arrived at 7PM and provided the Selectboard with information on the BILL as introduced to the legislature and the impact of ambulance Medicaid reimbursement changes.  Senator Westman was also interested in other concerns those present may have.  Topics discussed included:  Act 46 and education spending; health care, mental health and public assistance costs; Jay Peak/VEC transmission line; and paving/transportation.  Senator Westman advised he is available for questions at any time.
5. Approve the Minutes of May 23, 2016:  George made the motion to approve the minutes of May 23, 2016 as written.  Approved.

6. Beach Update:

a. Update with Managers: Jackie was called and asked to come to the meeting.  When Jackie arrived at approximately 6:15PM, the following was discussed:

i. Jackie was advised that Art Curcillo would be stopping by to go over procedures and paperwork required for the greeter program.  Jackie expressed concern over the amount of time this would require.  Tracey advised that the paperwork was a requirement of the grant and noncompliance could result in non-payment.

ii. Internet/Wi-Fi:  The current hookup does not provide service beyond a short distance.  Research of how to correct this situation was done with the result being the addition of one or two directional antennae.  A quote from Butler Technology for installation and configuration of $635.00 was reviewed.  This would be a one-time cost and may be less if only one antennae is needed.  As the Selectboard had previously voted to provide this service for patrons of LERA, Ricky made the motion to hire Butler Technology to install and configure the directional antennae/s.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
iii. Season Pass/Day Use Pass:  It has been discovered that copies of the Season Pass was sent out with 2015/2016 tax bills to taxpayers with an Eden mailing address instead of the Day Use Pass.  This was done in error.  The Selectboard asked for the number of resident passes issued in FY14/15 – 19; to date for FY15/16, 12 passes have been issued.  George made the motion to honor any Season Pass presented as a Day Use Pass for the summer 2016 season as the forms were sent out in error.  Approved.  There was a lengthy discussion with Jackie as to who is considered a resident, who received the form in their tax bill and how she was to proceed when a resident entered LERA.  It was determined that when presented with the incorrect form, Jackie was to immediately issue the colored Season Pass form, recording it as normally done.  An Eden resident entering LERA attempting to pay for admission would be advised of the mistake and either given a Season Pass or admitted for free.  Jackie expressed concern that people would come to expect this in future years.  The Selectboard reiterated that this was for the 2016 season only due to the mistake in forms mailed to taxpayers with an Eden mailing address.  Jackie was advised to contact the town office with any question as to a person’s eligibility.
iv. A concern brought to the town office of sites being requested on Memorial Day weekend with no response from the Managers and upon visiting LERA on Memorial Day weekend observing that sites were available.  This person had also requested sites for July 4th.  Jackie advised that she had not received any requests for Memorial Day weekend and that, yes, sites were available.  As for July 4th, Jackie provided her calendar which showed that all sites are booked.

v. Jackie was asked for an update on the availability of lifeguards and swim lessons.  Jackie may have a possible lifeguard for Mondays.  This person may have friends who may be interested also.  Information gathered on NEK Swim was provided to Jackie.  This organization provides swim lessons to other NEK communities.
vi. Reimbursement for a cash register purchased for LERA last fall cannot be provided to Jackie as she did not receive an invoice with the merchandise.  Jackie will search for additional information so that this expense can be entered to LERA accounting and reimbursement made.  The Selectboard advised to try to make purchases through the town office to provide both the paper receipt for tracking expenses as well as receiving the tax exempt status granted municipalities.  Lack of a paper receipt is highly frowned upon and noted as an accounting weakness by the auditors.  
vii. Jackie was shown a fax from Johnson Elementary School received at the town office requesting reimbursement for shelter rental which was cancelled due to inclement weather.  Jackie advised that the check had not yet been deposited and was returned to the school.

viii. Jackie discussed with the Selectboard the renting of the two remaining seasonal sites.  Jackie felt that it should not be rented as a seasonal as anyone wishing the site had not gone through the lottery process.  The lottery rules were explained and Jackie was advised that the sites could be rented as seasonal for the remainder of the season or could be rented on a week/weekend basis.  The lottery rules state that this is up to the Managers and Selectboard.

ix. Jackie advised that her computer does not work and that she does not prefer email correspondence.  This was noted by the town office.  From this point forward all notification will be either by telephone or by written notes to be picked up at the town office.

x. Jackie was reminded to attend at least one Selectboard meeting per month as stated in the Managers contract.

b. Shelby Adams – Application for Employment:  Jackie is recommending the hiring of Shelby as Managers Helper along with Samantha who worked for LERA last summer.  The Selectboard reviewed the funds available for this position noting that any amount over the $650 would be subtracted from the Managers pay allowance.  The Selectboard did not object to the hiring of Shelby.  It was noted that anyone filling in for the Managers should have a background check and CPR training.

c. Update of other activities @LERA:  None at this time.
7. Dog Officer Update:  
a. Dog Ordinance became effective on June 10, 2016.
b. From Additions & Deletions (b) – Copley Hospital Dog Bite Report:  Information received was reviewed.  Candy advised that a copy was forwarded to Health Officer, Amanda Jones.  This was information only for the Selectboard with no action required.

c. Canvas of unregistered dogs will begin soon.  Dog Officers will meet with George Sheldrick to review the ticket/additional information requirements prior to the next Selectboard meeting.
8. Constable Update:  None at this time.  
9. Health Officer Update:  None at this time.
10. Road Commissioner Report:

a. Drive Access Permit – John Larabee:

Property owner Vicki Lang submitted an application for access permit.  Ricky will contact John for a measurement between the two existing drives to confirm information provided on the application.  If okay, he will give John verbal approval with the application to be approved at the next Selectboard meeting.  Ricky will also check/measure existing 911 numbers in this area as there appears to be a discrepancy which should be corrected.
b. Gravel pit update:  McCullough has completed crushing material at the pit.  Total crushed was 5016 yards.  The invoice for the crushing was paid with today’s A/P order.  1099 yards of material has been used on town highways with accounting entries made to the appropriate highway designations.  2590 yards are stockpiled at the town garage with 1327 yards remaining at the pit.  Prior to year-end, Dennis will be paid for the material used to date with the balance to be paid after July 1st.  Any information requested from the State of Vermont in regard to its investigation of this site has been provided to them. 
c. Town Garage Floor Drain Update:  Paperwork required to comply with new regulations regarding floor drains was reviewed.  Ricky explained that the town will use its existing holding tank, closing off drainage to the outside.  Paperwork as prepared was okay to mail in.

d. From Additions & Deletions – Sign Cargill Salt price quote for FY16-17:  The annual quote for road salt for FY16-17 is $80.79/ton, the same as last year.  George made the motion to sign the price quote.  Approved and signed.

e. George reported concern from a citizen of gravel used on the Class 4 section of Shover Rd.  George visited the area and observed some gravel, not what was described to him.  Ricky explained that the town budgets $13,000 for Class 3 & 4 and as gravel was drawn from the Heath pit, it was applied to this and other roads and they were also graded.
f. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  
i. Ricky reported that they are working on site work at the town office in preparation of installation of the emergency generator later this week.  In this process, the septic tank and drywell needed to be located and will be pumped along with the tank at the town garage – this was last done in 2005.
ii. Work exchange with Hyde Park is taking place this week.  Ricky explained to George that Eden has an agreement with Hyde Park to provide a truck and driver for one week in exchange for winter maintenance of the Hyde Park side of Cooper Hill.
11. 2015 Delinquent Taxes to Delinquent Tax Collector:  Candy provided the Selectboard with a copy of the warrant for delinquent taxes which is in comparison to last year in its dollar amount.

12. FYI:  
a. Lamoille County Courthouse Ribbon Cutting Ceremony 6-14-16 @11AM.

b. Efficiency VT – Municipal Streetlight Program

c. LCPC – Morristown Downtown Designation

All of the above were information only for the Selectboard.

13. Any other business:  
a. Tracey reported a call from VEM about an application for a Hazard Mitigation Grant to update Eden’s All Hazard Mitigation Plan.  VEM advised that Eden did not receive the grant due to not enough funds available for all applicants.  VEM advised of another program and wanted to submit our application through this program.  The application was due Wed, June 15th.  This will be submitted.
b. Ricky has been to the dry hydrant site on East Hill with Troy Dare to prepare the layout.  Troy is attempting to get an additional $1000 in funding for this project.
14. Sign Orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed.  Jubal will be asked to stop at the office to sign the payroll orders.
15. George made the motion to adjourn at 9:00PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
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